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Pamela Martin

From: Dan Cox 
Sent: Monday, March 06, 2017 4:12 PM
To: Victoria Mayor and Council
Cc: Adrian Brett
Subject: 952/1400 Vancouver Street Heritage Registry
Attachments: 1400 Vancouver Street Heritage Designation.pdf

Dear Mayor and Council: 

We also attach a previous letter we sent dated September 20th, 2016.  Along with the attached letter we sent 
another letter to each councillor extending an invitation to view the property in question in person.  We have 
also extended an invitation to City Staff to view the property.  

The second letter received two responses.  One was a form letter saying this matter would be attended to as 
soon as possible, and the other letter was a ‘thanks, but no thanks’ letter. 

We are curious as to why City Council feels it has the ability to make a decision on this property without 
anyone having walked through it, or having anyone send a staff member to see it and report on it?  

This property is a very, very valuable site for potential housing.   We mentioned in the first letter the difficulties 
facing many seemingly available development sites because of clay deposits and other geo-tech problems in the 
downtown core.  Doing anything to take such a site off out of the housing market should only be done for 
something of exceptional value.  Trading off this potential for a building of little heritage value is not 
reasonable. 

One reason why this is of questionable heritage value is Mid Century Modern styling is a non-indigenous 
architectural style that is beautiful in single family homes, but it is not so beautiful in commercial buildings.  In 
California, from where it comes, many Mid Century classic homes are being restored.  Almost no Mid Century 
commercial buildings are being restored.  Most have been ploughed under. 

The style does not work for modern commercial uses.  This is mostly because Mid Century architecture has 
low-slung ceilings.  There are a number of places in the Funeral Home one can touch the ceiling easily.   The 
City’s redevelopment guidelines strongly encourage high ceilings for ground floor commercial – as high as 
15’.   This is because the City recognizes low ceilings are nearly not rentable.   

In addition, while this is an example of that style of architecture it misses the most salient feature of it - large 
windows.  Mid-Century features plate glass windows, exposed beams, and lots of light.  Because it was 
designed as a Funeral Home it lacks large windows, and lacks internal light.  Its only real architectural feature is 
its roofline.   Despite it being a certain style of architecture, in fact other than the roofline it has not much 
architectural value.  

Some of the ideas being pursued, or have been pursued, for this site include: 

1.     A site for a major educational institution to build a downtown campus.  

2.     A site for a major performing arts centre, with an education component, and a housing development above. 

3.     A 300 unit rental building, (including the two sites directly adjacent on Pandora Ave). 
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We’re mentioning these because these are the potential uses of the site.  If any one of these uses could be 
realized does anyone here think preserving the building as it is, would be more a valuable option? 

I strongly urge you to not place this property on a Heritage Registry.  It is not a good enough example of its 
style to preserve.  This site being developed adds far more to Victoria than does keeping it as a nearly unusable 
building.  

  

Thank you for your consideration of this matter. 

  

Sincerely 

  

  

Steven and Daniel Cox 

  

 

  



Daniel and Steven Cox 
c/o #301 - 1025 Meares St.  
Victoria, BC.  V8V 3J7 
 
City of Victoria 
 
        September 20th, 2016 
 
Dear Mayor, and Council, 
 
Please accept this letter with regards to the McCall Brothers Funeral Home heritage 
Designation, located at 1400 Vancouver Street.  
 
We understand how important heritage is to a City such as Victoria.  However, we would 
like to take exception to this particular building being designated as a heritage building 
for the following reasons: 
 
First, while it is an example of Mid-Century modern architecture, by itself that is not 
significant – to Victoria.   Mid-Century Modern is a style of architecture that came out of 
California and was popularized by a builder called Joseph Eichler.  It is a beautiful style 
and continues on to this day.  However, its principal value was for houses, not 
commercial buildings.  This style of housing brought architectural design to the masses.  
It re-designed the bungalow.  Many of Eichler’s homes today have been preserved and 
still fetch very high prices.  Yet very few of the commercial examples of this style are 
still being used; most have been torn down, and for good reasons.    
 
Most significantly, this style is not indigenous to Victoria.  It is beautiful, but it does not 
translate well to our ‘wet’ coast climate, with its flat wood roof features, with little or no 
insulation, and large panels of glass.  It is California, not West Coast, or early Victoria.  
Taking extraordinary measures to save this property is like preserving a memorial to the 
Beach Boys in Victoria.   
 
One of the characteristics of Mid Century Modern is to have very low ceilings.  Ceilings 
are low and flat.  Many Eichler homes have portions of the ceilings that are barely above 
door height.  In a home usually you can work around this, but not in a commercial 
building.  If you walk into the Funeral Home, in the lobby, there is a portion of the 
ceiling that can be reached and touched with one’s hand.  A tall person would likely feel 
the need to duck as he walked under.   The main hallway leading to the various offices 
likewise has approximately a 7’ ceiling height.   In our current modern urban lifestyle 
retail spaces with very low ceiling heights are, more or less, not rentable.  The modern, 
urban design demands height and openness, with exposed concrete, often with some sort 
of natural feature, especially wood, set as a counterpoint to concrete.  The City of 
Victoria itself, when taking a project through the design process, is forcing developers to 
have high ceilings in the commercial spaces as it recognizes the importance of viable 
commercial space to keep downtown vibrant and busy.  
 



 
 
The building itself, apart from its anachronistic features, has some shortcomings.  It has 
been specifically designed to be a funeral home.  In order for that to work there have to 
be many separate areas.  This was done so the McCall Brothers could have more than one 
service being held with grieving families not having to pass by one another.   
Consequently, it is somewhat labyrinthine.  We still find ourselves occasionally walking 
down the wrong hallway, or having trouble finding the staircase leading upstairs 
depending upon where we are in the building.   It is very chopped up and has no obvious 
current commercial use.   
 
It has many rooms with very little light, even ambient light, as they have no windows and 
are not even close to one.   Typically this is not a feature of Mid-Century Modern, but 
this building for some unknown reason was built with few windows.  Part if it is 
understandable.  Things go on in a Funeral Home that are not made public.  But, the bulk 
of this building is without windows or light.  And, since the building is about 100’ deep, 
opening access to light will be nearly impossible.  
 
The floor in the main vestibule area was once a driveway.   It rises and falls.  It would 
need to be jack hammered out and lowered by a foot in order to make it work.  That is not 
insurmountable, but until you do it, you can’t be certain what you will be left with.   
Alternatively, one could raise the floor to level it, but then we again we would be faced 
with unusually low ceilings. 
 
The land itself is very valuable for housing.  Victoria has a lot of junky small buildings 
that could be torn down and re-developed.  But, much of Victoria has geo-tech problems.  
Many of these sites will never be built on. This is one site with good geo-tech issues, and 
therefore has a solid basis to build a high-rise.   If you wish to have a vibrant population 
living downtown taking one of the sites with the best geo-tech factors off the market 
might not be wise. 
 
In order to save a building, there has to be a reasonable chance for it to still be used in 
some manner.   We are searching for a use for this building but at this point we are not 
sure there is one.  Should we find the right tenant, should we discover a use, it might 
make sense to keep it as it is, but even then we think housing rentals is more important 
than preserving an interesting building of questionable historical or useful value.    
 
Our current plan is to build a rental building on this site, as rentals are our main focus.  
We think this is the highest and best use for the site.   
 
This site is, in our opinion, much more valuable to the City of Victoria housing two 
hundred renters than it is being used as a preservation site for an unusable, non-
indigenous style of architecture. 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
However, we understand why a City might want to preserve certain pieces of architecture.  
To this end we are offering the building to the City.  You may take it from us.  We will 
donate it to you – free of charge.  You can purchase a piece of land somewhere and put 
the building on that site.   Alternatively, if you own a piece of land somewhere where we 
could build rentals, we would trade you.  
 
Thank you for your consideration of this matter.   
 
Sincerely 
 
 
 
Steven Cox           Daniel Cox 
 
 



March 02, 2017
MAYOR'S OFFIC~

NAIl 0& 2017
Yl.CTORIA, i,C.

Her Worship Mayor Lisa Helps and Councillors
Corporation of the City of Victoria
1 Centennial Square
Victoria, S.c. V8W lP6

RE:735 Queens - Proposed for Heritage Register

The property at 735 Queens is being considered by Council on March 09, 2017 for listing on the
City's Register of Heritage Properties. This property has been identified for the list, but does not
reside within a Heritage Conservation area. It is understood the Heritage Registry is a tool to
manage the community's heritage assets but does not restrict the owner should they have
future plans for their property.

The owner of 735 Queens does have immediate plans for this property. They have been
working with the City, the community and local housing societies to come forward with a plan
for Workforce housing on this site. In the midst of this planning, the owner of the adjacent
commercial property (shown in blue), who also owns the parking lot at 736 Princess, has asked
the owner of 735 Queens to consider a land swap - 735 Queens for 736 Princess.

The rationale being, if 'swapped', parking for the commercial tenants would be adjacent the
building it serves and the Workforce housing would be in a more desirable location. Since both
parcels are identical size/shape there is no impact to each owners' plan for their properties.

~ Blanshard Manor
~ Holdings Ltd

735
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Park
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Princess Ave

In consultation with the City's Planning department, they agree contiguous parking for a
commercial building is better for the City's long term objectives and it creates more valuable,
appropriate land use on that entire corner. Planning staff also believe 736 Princess is a better



site for Workforce housing. The building would have southern exposure and 'look' towards
downtown creating a brighter more connected feeling for tenants. As well, Planning staff feel
this new location would diversify housing types throughout the urban core.

In anticipation of a proposal for Workforce housing coming forward to Council, and knowing
this building had been identified for Heritage Registry, the owner had approached Nickel Bros
House Movers to see if they could salvage or sell the house. Their response is below:

Jim Connelly
To

To whomever it may concern,

We have been asked to access the building at 735 Queens St, and have determined that the building
simply does not have the value or condition for removal.

Thanks again for considering the option, and giving us the opportunity to review.

Best regards,

James Connelly,
General Manager, South Island, Nickelbrothers House Moving

The plan to bring forward a Workforce housing proposal at 735 Queens, and the consolidation
of land use for the commercial building on Queens avenue, aligns with City Planning goals. As
such, we respectfully ask Mayor and Council to not add this property to the Heritage Registry so
the owners can proceed with these initiatives.

Kim Colpman, App Icantfor
Earl Large, Owner
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LEGISLATIVE SERYICES

March 5, 2017

Leonard E. Sielecki, RPP,MCIP
PO Box 8118
Victoria, BC V8W 3R9

Adrian Brett, RPP,MCiP
Heritage Planner
City of Victoria
1 Centennial Square
Victoria BC V8W 1P6

Dear Adrian Brett:

RE: Letter of Objection
Addition of 2411 Wark Street to the City of Victoria's Register of Heritage Properties

Thank you for your letter dated, February 16,2017, regarding the addition of 2411 Wark Street to the
City of Victoria's Register of Heritage Properties.

Please be advised I object to the addition of 2411 Wark Street to the City of Victoria's Register of
Heritage Properties.

I believe this is the third time, in writing, that I have advised the City of Victoria that I object to the
addition of 2411 Wark Street to the City of Victoria's Register of Heritage Properties. Please be
advised that I object to any change in the status of 2411 Wark Street.

Please be advised I have reviewed the 3-page document produced by Donald Luxton & Associates in
2009 that I believe has been used to describe 2411 Wark Street to the City of Victoria Committee of
the Whole. Through my research, I have found significant material shortcomings in the document
that raise serious questions for me regarding the qualifications and competence of the document's
author or authors. In addition, I believe the apparent lack of references, footnotes, citations and
other materials to support and substantiate the statements made in the document should concern
the Mayor and Council.

As a professional planner, I believe all professional planning staff of the City of Victoria have an ethical
obligation to the Mayor and Council, municipal taxpayers and members of the public, to ensure any
materials presented to the Mayor and Council are produced by qualified and competent individuals
and that these materials are complete and accurate, and can withstand scrutiny.

Sincerely,

~~P)~
Leonard E. Sielecki, RPP, MCiP

.::).- cc: Mayor Lisa Helps and City of Victoria Council



 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 

Mayor and Council         March 7, 2017 
City of Victoria 
1 Centennial Square 
Victoria, BC 
V8W 1P6 
 
Via Email: mayorandcouncil@victoria.ca 
 
Dear Mayor and Council, 
 
RE: ADDITION OF OGDEN POINT BREAKWATER TO THE CITY OF VICTORIA’S REGISTER OF HERITAGE 
PROPERTIES 
 
We are in receipt of a letter dated March 1, 2017 from Jonathan Tinney, Director, Sustainable Planning 
and Community Development recommending to Council a revision to the Statement of Significance 
(SOS) that only the Breakwater be added to the Heritage Register.  While the Greater Victoria Harbour 
Authority (GVHA) appreciates the revision, our Board continues to have significant concerns with having 
the Breakwater added to the Heritage Register. 
 
First, I would like to express disappointment with the lack of consultation regarding the overall process.  
At no time between 2009 until September of 2016 was GVHA consulted or engaged by the consultant or 
city staff regarding this process and that GVHA properties were being considered to be added to the 
Heritage Register. 
 
Second, GVHA has not been provided with sufficient rationale to understand the connection between 
the city’s criteria for heritage and the heritage nature of the Breakwater. 
 
Third, GVHA is concerned that adding the Breakwater to the Heritage Register will significantly limit its 
ability to make changes to the Breakwater in the future.  As cruise traffic continues to grow and as larger 
ships are being positioned in the Alaska region, there may come a time over the next 10-20 years where 
modifications may have to be considered to adjust the angle of the Breakwater to accommodate a larger 
ship on the south side of Pier A.  Adding the association of “heritage” creates a perception in the public’s 
mind that any change to the Breakwater should be opposed. 
 
A 2012 economic assessment by Business Research and Economic Advisors (BREA) and corroborated by 
Oxford Economics estimated the value of the cruise industry to Greater Victoria to be $100 million 
annually and supporting over 700 direct and indirect jobs.  Needless to say, we need to be flexible in our 
terminal design to adapt to the changes in the cruise industry. 
 
 
 

mailto:mayorandcouncil@victoria.ca


 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
It should also be pointed out that the property and the operations at Ogden Point and the Breakwater 
are regulated by the Federal Government under its authority over navigation and shipping and the 
Navigation Protection Act. GVHA is concerned about interference with its shipping and navigation 
operation caused by the Breakwater being on the Heritage Register.  Any local government regulation 
that would have the effect of impairing a core part of the federal power over shipping and navigation 
could pose a real concern.   
 
Therefore, GVHA objects to the inclusion of the Breakwater in the City of Victoria’s Register for Heritage 
Properties. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Ian Robertson 
Chief Executive Officer 
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February 22, 2017 File No: 8525 Grounds/01 General TB Park

By Email: mayorandcouncil@victoria.ca
Original letter by mail

Mayor and Council
City of Victoria
#1 Centennial Square
Victoria BC V8W 1P6

RE: Request to add Royal BC Museum Thunderbird Park and Mungo
Martin to City of Victoria's Register of Heritage Properties

Dear Mayor and Council:

This is further to telephone conversations we have had with Mr. Adrian Brett,
Heritage Planner, City of Victoria and our previous email correspondence sent
to the City regarding the properties being listed on the Heritage Register.

We appreciate very much being asked about Thunderbird Park and Mungo
Martin House, as we too, are supporters and advocates of not only the built
heritage of Victoria, but the history of peoples and landscapes in the province
of BC.

Thunderbird Park is a protected provincial heritage site and is through the
Heritage Act and is on the provincial heritage register
(http://www.bclaws.ca/civixldocumentlid/complete/statreg196187 01#section3).
Thunderbird Park includes: Mungo Martin House Wa'waditla, Helmcken House,
and the Totem Park & surrounding grassy-treed area (including Garry Oak
meadow). http://www.royalbcmuseum.bc.ca/exhibits/tbird-
parkimain.htm?lang=eng

Any activity within the boundaries of Thunderbird Park must be approved by
the Province of BC - Heritage Branch, in accordance with its status as a
protected provincial heritage property. The approval of the Province
supersedes any City approval so it doesn't make sense to also designate this
site at the municipal level.

Royal BC Museum 675 Belleville Street Victoria BC V8W 9W2 royalbcmuseum.bc.ca



Therefore, as previously noted in our letter of October 3, 2016, we respectfully
decline the City of Victoria's request to include Thunderbird Park on the City of
Victoria's Heritage Register as this site is already protected by the province and
does not require further protection or administrative oversight by the City.

If you have any questions or would like more information about Thunderbird
Park, please don't hesitate to give me a call or send an e-mail, my contact
information is below.

Yours sincerely,

Angela Williams
Chief Operating Officer and Deputy Chief Executive Officer

675 Belleville Street, Victoria, BC Canada V8W 9W2
T 250 213-8007 I F 250953-4336
AWiliiams a royalbcmuseum.bc.ca www.royalbcmuseum.bc.ca

cc: Ms. Pam Lowings, Head Property Management & Site Development
Mr. Adrian Brett, Heritage Planner, City of Victoria

Royal BCMuseum 675 Belleville Street Victoria BC V8W 9W2 yalbcmuseum.bc.ca




